
Dear Sirs

A picture of health – a consultation on changes to healthcare in the London Boroughs of Bexley, Bromley, Greenwich and Lewisham
I am writing to respond to the above consultation 

I am aware that there is a questionnaire available, and have encouraged our members to complete individual responses.  However, we do not feel that it provides sufficient space to articulate all of the concerns I have regarding these proposals.
Whilst I welcome many aspects of the current proposals, which will enhance choice for maternity service users in Greenwich and Bromley, I am concerned that access to maternity services in the Lewisham and Bexley areas will be reduced under the proposals to close maternity services at University Hospital Lewisham (UHL) under options 1 and 3, and Queen Mary’s Sidcup (QMS) under all 3 options.  
I believe that all women should have access to both obstetric and midwife-led care as well as the option of home birth.  I therefore believe that obstetric services should be retained at UHL and QMS as well as at PRUH and QEH with midwife-led units available at all four hospitals.  I believe that  the option of developing or retaining a standalone midwifery-led unit on any site facing the closure of birthing services should be seriously considered, in order to allow as many women as possible to experience continuity of carer when accessing antenatal, intrapartum and postnatal services. I also believe that no reconfiguration of services should result in a reduction of the number of neonatal cots available across Bexley, Bromley, Greenwich and Lewisham and ask that concrete proposals in relation to the future provision of neonatal services be clarified as soon as practicable and that options are put forward for consultation before any changes are made.  In addition I request assurance that replacement services will be operational before any existing services are closed.
I welcome the following aspects of the proposals

· The aim of encouraging women to have as natural a birth as possible.
· The aim of enabling 7% of all women to give birth at home, compared to the current levels of around 2%  
· The proposals to develop midwife-led birthing units alongside the doctor-led units at the Princess Royal University Hospital (PRUH) and Queen Elizabeth Hospital (QEH).
· The proposal to provide more services in the community, closer to people’s homes, and believe that this is essential in maintaining access to good quality maternity services for disadvantaged and vulnerable groups.
However, I am concerned about the following aspects of the proposals.

· The proposals to provide more services closer to people’s homes do not correspond with the plans to stop providing birth services at Queen Mary’s Sidcup and University Hospital Lewisham (UHL).
I am very concerned that the closure of birth services at QMS and the closure under options 1 and 3 of birth services at UHL will mean increased travel distances for women in labour.  
If it is necessary for staffing reasons to concentrate obstetric services on 3 sites, it does not necessarily follow that the existing midwife-led unit at QMS could not be retained. 
· I am not sure that the proposed larger units will actually be more effective in improving care for all women.
Concentrating care on fewer sites will increase consultant presence on the labour wards of the doctor-led units and this increase in coverage may be beneficial for high risk women..  However, I am concerned that financial pressures and workforce changes are the primary drivers for the proposals for large maternity units, and not evidence that larger units provide higher-quality, woman focussed care.  I strongly believe that any changes to the way maternity services are provided should be based on clear evidence that they will improve care for women and their families.  This includes improving safety and normal birth rates, supporting breastfeeding and recognising birth as the foundation of a new family.

· I object to the fact that there is no provision, in any of the proposed options, for a standalone midwife-led birth unit.
If doctor-led services are to be consolidated on fewer sites due to financial pressures, it does not follow that midwife-led birth services also need to be restricted.  If women are truly to be offered a full range of choices as to where they give birth, a standalone midwife led birth unit would be included as a realistic option.

Evidence from research into stand-alone birth centres suggests that they are very positive environments for normal birth and provide good outcomes for mothers and babies: this is reflected in the high levels of satisfaction for mothers with their care
.

Standalone midwife led birth units provide a more woman friendly and less medicalised atmosphere, and they are effective in promoting normality.  I strongly believe that if women are to be encouraged to have as natural a birth as possible, these standalone units would be one of the most effective ways of achieving this aim.

Since standalone midwife-led units offer an opportunity to provide more community-based care, I find it counter intuitive that this is not included as an option, given that more community-based care is clearly a desired outcome of the proposed changes.
· I am concerned that the reconfiguration documents make no explicit proposals about current issues such as staffing levels and continuity of care, and postnatal care.
In particular, I am concerned about the poor ratios of midwives to the numbers of women using the maternity services in this area.  Bromley Hospitals NHS Trust has less than 26 midwives per 1,000 births and we understand that the other three trusts have similar ratios.  I welcome the aim in the pre-consultation business case fir all women to have a designated midwife to care for them in established labour for 100% of the time. Current midwife staffing levels are not high enough to ensure that all women can receive one-to-one support through labour. 

I am also concerned that the proposals to retain antenatal and postnatal services at QMS and UHL and close birthing services at these sites will adversely affect the maternity services’ ability to provide continuity of care to all women. It is important that every woman is supported throughout her pregnancy, labour and birth by a health professional who is known to her wherever possible. This allows a trusting relationship to develop between the woman and her carer and makes the woman feel more respected, relaxed and confident about giving birth, thereby contributing to positive birth outcomes. Enabling women to establish a relationship of trust with a health professional also allows positive health messages to be more effectively communicated, which is particularly important in disadvantaged communities facing health inequalities where many women have other health issues.
· I am concerned that it is unclear whether or not neonatal care in South East London will be improved under the proposals
Although the summary on page 14 of the public consultation document indicates an enhanced level of care at PRUH and QEH under all options, this is not elaborated on anywhere else in the document, or as far as we can see in any of the supplementary documentation.

It is therefore far from clear whether the reduction in the number of intensive, high dependency and special care cots resulting from the closure of two existing units will be fully compensated for by creating additional capacity at PRUH and QEH.
BLISS, the premature baby charity estimated in 2006 that in order to maintain appropriate staffing levels London alone needed a further 540 neonatal nurses.

Transfer to a hospital outside the immediate area has significant adverse impacts on the family of a sick or premature baby.  This may lead to mother and baby being cared for in different hospitals, or siblings being cared for in different hospitals in the case of multiples, with the attendant physical and emotional strain that this places on the family.

Moreover, in redistributing neonatal care services, thought should be given not only to planning space for additional cots, but for parent facilities.  For example, the existing neonatal unit at Lewisham has three twin rooms available for parents, whereas the unit at Queen Elizabeth has one, and it is difficult to see how additional accommodation could be included in an enlarged unit. 
· I am concerned about the adequacy of car parking and public transport facilities 
The concentration of birth services on fewer sites begs questions about the adequacy of existing transport and parking facilities.  Of the four sites under review, UHL is the only one with comprehensive public transport links, and the only one within walking distance of a railway station.  Despite exhortations by the hospitals to patients to use public transport, in reality many face the choice of a long and time consuming journey by bus or a shorter and more costly journey by car.  This can affect whether certain at-risk groups attend appointments, compromising quality of care.
At Queen Elizabeth in particular, existing car parking facilities appear to be at capacity, particularly on days with high clinic attendances, and it can take up to thirty minutes to find a space.  Offsite parking is severely limited by the Common on one side and the Army barracks on the other.

· I am concerned about the way in which the proposals have been communicated 
The consultation process has been under way for some time, however I am unsure whether, prior to publication of the three options, women using maternity services were consulted and asked what services they would like to have.

There are three Maternity Services Liaison Committees (MSLCs) working in South East London, and one of the main objectives of these committees is to advise the PCTs commissioning maternity care on all aspects of maternity services, including the configuration of those services. I would like to know why none of these MSLCs had been asked for their input prior to the consultation.
· I am concerned that the proposals to change the way in which maternity services are provided in South East London are not based on a needs assessment

The government White Paper Maternity Matters states that maternity care should be included in a strategic needs assessment to be undertaken by PCTs and local authorities by 2009 in order to allow commissioners and partners to achieve a thorough understanding of the demand for and provision of maternity and associated services and allow them to commission effectively
. I would like to know whether or not this strategic needs assessment has been carried out in South East London and the ways in which the results of this strategic needs assessment have informed the proposals to reconfigure the ways in which maternity services are provided across Bexley, Bromley, Greenwich and Lewisham.
Yours sincerely
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